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In most instances, web links are embedded directly into the text. A mouse click (or sometimes CTRL + click) on a link should take you directly to the web site in your default Internet browser. Links appear in blue underline, such as this example, which takes you to the home page for EEON—The Evergreen Ecological Observation Network.


Alice Nelson spent much of July conducting research in Santiago, Chile and Rio de Janeiro, Brazil. In Santiago, she interviewed artists, writers, and activists; documented museums and monuments that revisit Pinochet-era human rights abuses and resistance movements; and attended the "Espacios de Memoria en la Cuidad (Memory Spaces in the City)" conference on July 13-14. In Rio de Janeiro, she presented a paper on US-Mexico border zone violence and its representation in Roberto Bolaño's 2666 at the Fifth International American Studies Association conference (IASA), held at the Universidade Federal Fluminense on July 27-29.


Alison Styring published a paper with her colleague Fred Sheldon from Louisiana State University: Sheldon, F.H., and A. Styring. 2011. Bird diversity differs between industrial tree plantations on Borneo: implications for conservation planning. Raffles Bulletin of Zoology 59(2):295-309.


Anne Fischel and Lin Nelson continue with their No Borders project (focusing on one corporation and its workplaces and public health impacts). Over the summer they launched a web site for the project: www.theirminesourstories.org. Anne and Lin welcome feedback on this project and the website in progress. They were also featured in an online workshop Oct. 3 to discuss their project with members of the Collaborative for Health and the Environment. CHE has featured the project in their “Partner Spotlight” web page, which includes an archived MP3 recording of the workshop.


Barbara Smith and Rob Cole presented at the national institute of the Enduring Legacies Native Cases Initiative in June. The institute had a record number of participants from all over the country.


Four of Bill Ransom’s novels—Burn, Jaguar, The Jesus Incident (with Frank Herbert), and Viravax—are now available electronically for the Amazon Kindle, Barnes & Noble Nook, and other e-venues. “This is a new market to consider for our students,” Bill writes, “since both Amazon and Barnes & Noble will contract with individuals as publishers for new, original, unpublished work.”


Bob Haft and his friend Peter Sagal, host of NPR’s Wait Wait…Don’t Tell Me!, headlined a recent benefit for Blue Sky’s Pacific Northwest Photography Viewing Drawers program. Blue Sky was founded in Portland, Ore. by Evergreen alumnus Christopher Rauschenberg '73. The Drawers project features a juried public archive of original prints by contemporary Northwest photographers. Visitors to Blue Sky’s galleries may enjoy the work in the Drawers by simply opening the archive flat files where the photographs are held.


Although she is undergoing treatments for brain cancer, Carolyn Dobbs continues to be an active member on two of the non-profit organization boards that she has supported for many years: Vital Ground, a national land trust dedicated to protecting critical habitat for grizzly bears, and the Washington National Park Fund, which provides community-based funds for research and educational enhancements in support of Washington State's three national parks. (She had to resign from her appointment to the Washington State Forest Practices Board.) For faculty and staff colleagues interested in following the progress of Carolyn and her family's story of staying active while dealing with brain cancer, you are invited to subscribe to her web page on www.carepages.com. 



Carolyn Prouty will be presenting a paper, “‘Yes, I want to know!’: Patient Attitudes towards Disclosure of a Large Scale Adverse Event Involving Endoscope Disinfection,” at the American Society for Bioethics and Humanities meeting this fall. She presented a poster, “Provider Attitudes and Experiences Concerning Communication Breakdowns in Cancer Care" at the spring meeting of the HMO Research Network. She is co-author on a paper to be published in Patient Education and Counseling, “More Than Words: Patients’ Views on Apology and Disclosure When Things Go Wrong in Cancer Care.”


Carri LeRoy and Dylan Fischer have a new paper with Evergreen alumnus Welles Bretherton. Bretherton worked on this project as an undergraduate and now has a job at the Washington State Department of Ecology. Here’s the citation:  Bretherton, W.D., J.S. Kominoski, D.G. Fischer, and C.J. LeRoy. 2011. Salmon carcasses alter leaf litter species diversity effects on in-stream decomposition. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 68:1495-1506 (DOI: 10.1139/f2011-082).



Clarissa Dirks hosted the regional National Academies Summer Institute for Undergraduate Science Education at Evergreen in early September, funded by the Howard Hughes Medical Institute. Most of the 48 participants were faculty from institutions on the West Coast of the U.S.; the rest were postdocs, graduate students, and a few Evergreen undergraduates applying for the MIT program. Clarissa co-organized and held the second NSF-funded Faculty Institute for Reforming Science Teaching IV, a program that trains and mentors postdocs from around the country in best practices in teaching science. With additional funding from NSF, she co-founded and organized the first meeting of the Society for the Advancement of Biology Education Research held at the University of Minnesota. More than 300 attendees presented their research.



Based on her role as a National Academies Committee Member for Dual Use Education, and with funding from the U.S. Dept. of State, Clarissa helped run a training workshop in Trieste, Italy for faculty from over 15 countries. These faculty will conduct workshops in their home countries to train science faculty to better mentor and disseminate issues around Dual Use Research. In June Clarissa received a $147,574 NSF grant to develop a science process and reasoning skills test. She is also completing a book about assessment due out next year, and she’s at work on a text book.


“Leave it to Dave Hitchens, a pioneer faculty member at The Evergreen State College, to find a way to turn his end-of-life experience into his ultimate teaching moment.” So wrote Olympian reporter John Dodge in this touching front-page article about Dave and his experiences in hospice care: “41-year Evergreen professor finds way to keep teaching in final days of his life.” You can also visit Dave’s web site: www.davidlhitchens.org.


Don Foran had his proposal accepted for a presentation at the April American Culture Association and American Pop Culture Association national conference in Boston: “‘But for fate and ban’: John Claggart and Billy Budd’s Dilemma in Light of Kenji Yoshino’s Covering: The Hidden Assault on Our Civil Rights.”


Doug Schuler’s paper, “Pattern Workshops and Pattern Games: Generating Civic Intelligence with the Liberating Voices Pattern Language,” was accepted for the Portland Urban Architecture Research Laboratory’s 2011 international conference. Doug’s co-authors are Ken Gillgren and current Evergreen student Michael O'Neil. The paper and the workshop they will be convening are based on workshops and games developed at Evergreen. Doug will participate in a plenary panel discussion on technology at the National Outreach Scholarship Conference at Michigan State University in Lansing on Oct. 3. Doug and Evergreen alumnus Justin Smith have been invited to contribute a chapter on "Civic Intelligence and Sustainable Food Culture" for Eat, Cook, Grow: Mixing Human-Computer Interactions with Human-Food Interactions, a book to be published by MIT Press. Doug reports that his Public Sphere Project has developed “Activist Mirror,” a Facebook game that uses pattern cards from Doug’s Liberating Voices book to help people explore what roles they are most likely to play in a social engagement. Finally, the project’s e-Liberate, a system that supports meetings online using Robert’s Rules of Order, has now been ported to our new system and is ready for testing with real groups, including any interested Evergreen students. 


E.J. Zita has been conducting solar physics research with six Evergreen undergraduates at Lockheed Martin Solar and Astrophysics Lab (LMSAL) and Stanford University since summer 2009. The research is funded by the National Science Foundation. Zita collaborates with LMSAL scientist and Evergreen alumnus Neal Hurlburt '77 and with Stanford solar physicist Phil Scherrer. She studies the solar dynamo—how flows and fields interact to cause the Sun's magnetic field to flip polarity every 11 years. “Ordinarily,” she writes, “we see ‘solar max’ during magnetic reversals, with many sunspots, flares and coronal mass ejections, and northern lights and satellite disruptions from the magnetic storms that reach Earth. This cycle's solar max is late and weak, however, because certain flows inside the Sun have changed or even disappeared.” One of her research students, Nina Smith, analyzed how solar flows change in regions of tilted magnetic fields. Her work, being prepared for publication, may shed light on one aspect of the "weird solar minimum." A pair of students, Clay Showalter and Riley Rex, developed a game-based software suite called Solar Tutorial and Annotation Resource (STAR) to teach users about solar events and dynamics. Other students have analyzed data from the Solar Dynamics Observatory and Hinode (a high resolution solar space telescope), discovered interesting wave phenomena, and made images and movies for LMSAL's website. Zita performed studies of a key component of solar dynamo models (with Dr. Mausumi Dikpati and Dr. Peter Gilman at the High Altitude Observatory, National Center for Atmospheric Research, Boulder, Colo.) and discovered some surprising connections. Zita then conducted theoretical calculations to explain some of her numerical results, with Dr. Tom Bogdan, director of NOAA's Space Weather Prediction Center. Zita and her research students have presented their work at meetings of the American Physical Society, American Astronomical Society, and American Geological Union, often joined by students in our physics classes and Evergreen's Society of Physics Students club. She also presented her research at the International Union of Geodesy and Geophysics/ International Association of Geomagnetism and Aeronomy meeting in Australia this summer. Find out more about Zita’s work at her home page.


Zhang Er read from her recent poetry collection, Yellow Wall: a String of Doors, at the Oklahoma University Reading Series (April 22), the Chang-An Poetry Festival (Sept. 3, Xi-An, China), and the China Millennium Monument Moon Festival (Sept. 9-10, Beijing, China). She also gave interviews and participated in panel discussions at these events. 



Frederica Bowcutt's first excerpt from her book-in-progress on the natural and cultural history of a hardwood tree native to California appeared in the April 2011 issue of Environmental History (16[2]: 197-225). The article is titled “Tanoak Target: The Rise and Fall of Herbicide Use on a Common Native Tree.”


Gail Tremblay has a piece in the National Basketry Organization Biennial Juried Exhibition, "All Things Considered VI." The show is running July 30 - Dec. 11, 2011 at the Fuller Craft Museum in Brockton, Massachusetts.


Greg Mullins chaired panels and presented his research on human rights and literature at two conferences: the American Comparative Literature Association in Vancouver, B.C. in April and the International American Studies Association in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil in July.



Heesoon Jun will present at the 11th Annual Diversity Challenge: Intersections of Race or Ethnic Culture with Gender or Sexual Orientation, this month in Boston. Her talk, “A Shift in Thinking: An Understanding Multiple Identities and Their Intersections,” will provide concrete strategies to understand multiple identities and their intersections through shifting conventional thinking styles (e.g. hierarchical and dichotomous) to a holistic thinking style. “Relationships among multiple identities and their intersections are complex and dynamic,” Heesoon says, “partly because individuals belong to privileged groups in relation to some identities and belong to oppressed groups in relation to other identities. These relationships can only be understood by using multidimensional and multilayered thinking styles that simultaneously explore multiple dimensions, multiple intersections, and variations within a single identity as well as among multiple identities and their intersections.”


Hirsh Diamant was keynote speaker for the Eighth Annual Taoist Gathering at the Samuel Merritt University Health Education Center in Oakland, Calif. His talk focused on Practices of Immortality. Hirsh's most recent paintings and figure studies are exhibited at the DAO studio as in conjunction with Olympia Arts Walk, Oct. 7-8.
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Jennifer Calkins was featured in a July 11 New York Times article, “Scientists Turn to Crowds on the Web to Finance Their Projects.”  She will be writing for the Times in their Scientist at Work blog this fall when she is in the field in Mexico.



Krishna Chowdary attended the inaugural Frontiers and Foundations in Physics Education Research: Puget Sound (FFPERPS) meeting at the Olympic National Institute in March, and will serve on the organizing committee for the 2012 FFPERPS meeting to be held at the North Cascades Institute. In April, he facilitated a Teacher Seminar on alternative assessments and equity pedagogy for in-service K-12 teachers who are participants in the Energy Project at Seattle Pacific University. In June, he ran a workshop on “Teaching Quantitative Reasoning: ‘How Do I Handle the Paperwork?’” at St. Martin's University, where he helped biology, business, chemistry, economics, engineering, math, and physics faculty learn about peer instruction and other real-time formative assessments along with using on-line homework systems. He was selected to be an Energy Project Summer Research Institute Scholar for the Energy Project at Seattle Pacific University, where he learned and applied gestural, interactional, and lingustic analysis as a videographer-researcher for a week in June.
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CRC Press published Laurance Geri’s book, Energy Policy in the U.S.: Politics, Challenges, and Prospects for Change, in June. Larry’s co-author is Pacific Lutheran University faculty emeritus and occasional Evergreen visitor David McNabb.



Leonard Schwartz's new book, At Element, is forthcoming this fall from Talisman House. About the book Rikki Ducornet writes: “As the world swiftly disarticulates, At Element provides an intensely considered poetry of witness. Turn by turn ‘imbedded in the book’ and spoken ‘from within the thing’, At Element navigates the wasteland of Eros' impoverishment, and retrieves its fundamental fire.” Schwartz's radio program, Cross Cultural Poetics, recently completed its 238th show, all of which are available at the program's online archive.
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Lin Nelson and her daughter Mara Kardas-Nelson are the researchers and writers of the chapter on occupational and environmental health for the ninth edition of Our Bodies, Ourselves. The book was launched in Boston Oct. 1 at "Our Bodies, Our Future: Advancing Health and Human Rights for Women and Girls," an event celebrating 40 years of Our Bodies Ourselves organization (originally known as the Boston Women’s Health Book Collective) and its Global Initiative that works with women from around the world to adapt the book in their home countries.


Linda Moon Stumpff completed a special research project for the U.S. Forest Service on tribes and the foundation of a cultural water right. She will be presenting a paper she wrote as part of this project, “Traditional Ecological Knowledge and Ecosystem Services,” at the University of Montana for the Aldo Leopold Institute on Nov. 14. She’s also completed a research case, "Who Speaks for the San Francisco Peaks," for the Enduring Legacies Native Cases Initiative.



Lydia McKinstry’s work investigating the chemical pseudoephedrine (the active ingredient in Sudafed) was highlighted in March in the article, “Critical Perspective: Named Reactions Discovered and Developed by Women.” The article appears in the journal, Accounts of Chemical Research.


Mark Harrison spent four months in Japan as an exchange professor at the University of Hyogo, where he taught "The Western Genre and the American Frontier Myth."



Please welcome Dr. Marta Botikova, a Fulbright Scholar-in-Residence from Slovakia who is visiting Evergreen and the U.S. during the fall.  Marta will be joining the academic program, Blood and Borders: Tradition and Transformation in Central Europe, with Pat Krafcik, Rob Smurr, and Zoltán Grossman.
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Mukti Khanna was one of five international psychologists from Israel, England, Canada and the U.S. invited by the Russian Center for the Development of Interpersonal Communications and the Russian government to present at the Festival of Practical Psychology in Moscow in April. The conference brought together 20,000 participants at the Russian Academy of Sciences in an effort to unite representatives of different schools and trends that advance practical psychology as a humanitarian tool to improve people's lives. Mukti’s workshops, “The Creative Connection” and “Rainbow of Desire,” used person-centered expressive art therapy and interactive theatre to explore humanity's need to create “The Other.” She was invited to present an additional workshop on the main stage of the Academy of Sciences with 40 participants and 200 observers (in the photo, she’s on the stage at left an in the screen behind). Mukti was interviewed by Luydmila Putina (wife of Russian premier Vladimir Putin) about integrative health and public health outreach. She gave a talk at the Moscow Pedagogical University for Psychological Studies on “Integrative Health” and several workshops in the larger Moscow area on “Moving Images.” Mukti has a chapter, "Making the Invisible Visible," in The Creative Connection for Groups: Expressive Arts for Healing and Social Change, published in August by Science and Behavior Books. The chapter describes intermodal expressive arts dialogues in working through the interface of sexual orientation and religion.



Pat Krafcik participated in two weeks of the second annual Studium Carpato-Ruthenorum International Summer School for Rusyn Language and Culture at Presov University in eastern Slovakia. She offered students and colleagues three presentations on aspects of Carpatho-Rusyn ethnography (the Carpathian noble brigand tradition; wedding rituals; and magic) and received valuable feedback from participants which will help her channel her research into a book on Carpatho-Rusyn folklore. She also had an article published in Slovak in the journal Slovenský národopis (Slovak Ethnology), entitled "Hl'adanie hraníc folklóru: Americká folkloristická spoločnost'" (Searching for Folklore's Boundaries: The American Folklore Society; 1/59/2011, 62-69), as well as a solicited book review on Mark Wansa's historical novel, The Linden and the Oak (about the last generation of Carpatho-Rusyns born in eastern Slovakia who as young people were destined to transition from their east central European villages to life in North America), published in The Canadian Journal of the Humanities and Social Sciences (June 2011).



Peter Bacho’s script, “A Christmas for Dancer,” was a finalist in this year’s Pacific Northwest Writer’s Association competition in August. 


Richard Weiss recently attended the National Institute of Standards and Technology conference, Shaping the Future of Cybersecurity Education, in Maryland.  He will co-present one paper on cybersecurity education and a second on teaching introductory computer science through algorithmic art at the Northwest Regional Conference of the Consortium for Computing Sciences in Colleges this month. 


Rob Esposito was an invited guest artist for the Olympia Dance Center's Summer Dance Program. He taught a week of classes in August in intermediate and advanced technique.



Rose Jang’s article, “Learning Yuzhou feng (Sword of the Cosmos): A Journey into the Heart of the Art of Mei Lanfang,” has been accepted by CHINOPERL Papers, a scholarly journal issued annually by the Association of Chinese Oral and Performing Literature.  In this article, which will appear early next year (No. 30), Rose uses her experience of studying a piece of Chinese opera with a professional teacher during her sabbatical in 2010 to explore the essence of Chinese theatrical aesthetics.
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Rudy Martin recently returned from a book tour in California for his recent collection of short fiction, Seaside Stories, published earlier this year by Blue Nile Press. Rudy writes that he’s enjoying his “budding career as an old ‘new writer.’” His other books include his memoir, On the Move: A Black Family’s Western Saga (Texas A&M University 2009), and a novel, Natural Born Proud (Utah State University 2010). 


Ruth Hayes' new animation, On Our Way, will screen as part of the Locals Only shorts program at the Olympia Film Festival this November. Traveling in Britain in 1835, Ralph Waldo Emerson reflected on the contrasts between the English and the American landscapes. This 14 minute video essay applies Emerson's words to an animated exploration of contemporary views of western Washington wild and settled landscapes. Ruth received significant support from Evergreen staff, faculty, and students, as well as a Sponsored Research grant and two sabbatical quarters, to complete the work. She is currently planning an on-campus screening of On Our Way for the Evergreen community sometime this fall.


Sandy Yannone's poetry manuscript, Maiden Voyage, was recently selected from over five-hundred entries as a finalist for the 16th Annual White Pine Press Poetry Prize competition. 



Stephanie Coontz’s recent articles include: “Feminism, Plus 50” in The American Scholar (Summer 2011), “Marriage Survives by Evolving” in Newsday (June 26, 2011), and “Friedan Exposed 1950s Women’s Emotional Core” at womensenews.org (June 12, 2011).
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Stephen Bramwell, Martha Rosemeyer, and Melissa Barker published a chapter about Evergreen’s sustainable agriculture programs in Fields of Learning: The Student Farm Movement in North America, edited by Laura Sayre and Sean Clark (University Press of Kentucky 2011).


Should beavers be hired as city of Seattle employees? Who tracks down toxins before they poison Lake Union? What's a floating river? Stokley Towles will explore these questions and more [image: image8.png]




when he performs his new project, Stormwater: Life in the Gutter, from Oct. 19 through Nov. 12 in a variety of Seattle locations. The project was created in partnership with Seattle Public Utilities. Stokley’s previous performances include Waterlines and Trash Talk.


Trevor Speller recently published an article, “Violence, Reason, and Enclosure in Defoe's Tour,” in Studies in English Literature 1500-1900, 51:3 (Summer 2011): 585-604.



Zoltán Grossman presented on tribal climate change adaptation responses to an Affiliated Tribes of Northwest Indians (ATNI) Traditional Ecological Knowledge workshop for federal agencies, held in Seattle. Zoltan also presented at the annual conference of the Native American and Indigenous Studies Association (NAISA) in Sacramento on his doctoral dissertation, "Unlikely Alliances: Treaty Conflicts and Environmental Cooperation Between Native American and Rural White Communities." He wrote Counterpunch articles on "Libya for the Libyans," "Why Kosovo but not Palestine?," and "Why Wisconsin?: How History Set the Stage for Rebellion," which are all posted on Zoltán’s web site. 



The following external grants have been received since the May 2011 issue of the Faculty Update.


			Principal Investigator(s)


			Project


			Funder


			Amount





			Alison Styring


			Streaked Horn Lark Mate Attraction Study


			The Nature Conservancy


			$8,938





			Carri LeRoy


			Sustainable Prisons Project


			Department of Corrections


			$149,985





			Carri LeRoy


			Rearing at Cedar Creek Corrections Center to improve field survivorship of the endangered Oregon spotted frog


			Oregon Zoo Foundation


			$4,500





			Carri LeRoy


			Rearing innovation for Oregon spotted frogs


			Point Defiance Zoo


			$19,488





			Clarissa Dirks


			Assessing the Process of Science


			National Science Foundation


			$147,574





			Ellen Shortt Sanchez


			Students in Service Mini Grant


			Washington Campus Compact


			$3,000





			Ellen Shortt Sanchez


			AmeriCorps Retention Project


			Washington Campus Compact


			2 AmeriCorps volunteers





			Ellen Shortt Sanchez


			CCBLA VISTA 


			Washington Campus Compact


			1 VISTA volunteer





			Jean MacGregor


			Curriculum for the Bioregion: Sound Learning Communities


			Sustainable Path Foundation


			$14,781





			Jeff Antonelis-Lapp


			Mount Rainier internships


			National Park Service—Mount Rainier


			$5,600





			Pat Krafcik


			To host Slovakian scholar Dr. Marta Botikova at Evergreen in fall 2011


			Fulbright Scholar-in-Residence Program


			-





			Sunshine Campbell


			Supporting teacher strategies to prepare students in remote rural communities for college-level math


			University of Washington


			$13,568





			Tina Kuckkahn-Miller


			Salish Gatherings


			Puyallup Tribe


			$7,000





			Tina Kuckkahn-Miller


			S3hLihL ("to teach by example") Gathering of Salish Artists


			Squaxin Island Tribe


			$2,000





			Tina Kuckkahn-Miller


			Supporting Diverse Art Spaces


			Ford Foundation


			$500,000





			Tina Kuckkahn-Miller


			Our Tribe: The People of the Water


			National Endowment for the Arts


			$100,000
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In most instances, web links are embedded directly into the text. A mouse click (or sometimes CTRL + click) on a link should take you directly 
to the web site in your default Internet browser. Links appear in blue underline, such as this example, which takes you to the home page for 
EEON—The Evergreen Ecological Observation Network. 
 
 



Alice Nelson spent much of July conducting research in Santiago, Chile and Rio de Janeiro, 
Brazil. In Santiago, she interviewed artists, writers, and activists; documented museums and 
monuments that revisit Pinochet-era human rights abuses and resistance movements; and 
attended the "Espacios de Memoria en la Cuidad (Memory Spaces in the City)" conference on 
July 13-14. In Rio de Janeiro, she presented a paper on US-Mexico border zone violence and its 
representation in Roberto Bolaño's 2666 at the Fifth International American Studies Association 
conference (IASA), held at the Universidade Federal Fluminense on July 27-29. 
 
Alison Styring published a paper with her colleague Fred Sheldon from Louisiana State 
University: Sheldon, F.H., and A. Styring. 2011. Bird diversity differs between industrial tree 
plantations on Borneo: implications for conservation planning. Raffles Bulletin of Zoology 
59(2):295-309. 
 
Anne Fischel and Lin Nelson continue with their No Borders project (focusing on one 
corporation and its workplaces and public health impacts). Over the summer they launched a 
web site for the project: www.theirminesourstories.org. Anne and Lin welcome feedback on this 
project and the website in progress. They were also featured in an online workshop Oct. 3 to 
discuss their project with members of the Collaborative for Health and the Environment. CHE 
has featured the project in their “Partner Spotlight” web page, which includes an archived MP3 
recording of the workshop. 
 
Barbara Smith and Rob Cole presented at the national institute of the Enduring Legacies 
Native Cases Initiative in June. The institute had a record number of participants from all over 
the country. 
 
Four of Bill Ransom’s novels—Burn, Jaguar, The Jesus Incident (with Frank Herbert), and 
Viravax—are now available electronically for the Amazon Kindle, Barnes & Noble Nook, and 
other e-venues. “This is a new market to consider for our students,” Bill writes, “since both 
Amazon and Barnes & Noble will contract with individuals as publishers for new, original, 
unpublished work.” 
 
Bob Haft and his friend Peter Sagal, host of NPR’s Wait Wait…Don’t Tell Me!, headlined a 
recent benefit for Blue Sky’s Pacific Northwest Photography Viewing Drawers program. Blue 
Sky was founded in Portland, Ore. by Evergreen alumnus Christopher Rauschenberg '73. The 
Drawers project features a juried public archive of original prints by contemporary Northwest 
photographers. Visitors to Blue Sky’s galleries may enjoy the work in the Drawers by simply 
opening the archive flat files where the photographs are held. 
 





http://blogs.evergreen.edu/eeon/


http://rmbr.nus.edu.sg/rbz/biblio/592/59rbz295-309.pdf


http://rmbr.nus.edu.sg/rbz/biblio/592/59rbz295-309.pdf


http://www.theirminesourstories.org/


http://www.healthandenvironment.org/articles/homepage/9806


http://nativecases.evergreen.edu/


http://nativecases.evergreen.edu/
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Although she is undergoing treatments for brain cancer, Carolyn Dobbs continues to be an 
active member on two of the non-profit organization boards that she has supported for many 
years: Vital Ground, a national land trust dedicated to protecting critical habitat for grizzly bears, 
and the Washington National Park Fund, which provides community-based funds for research 
and educational enhancements in support of Washington State's three national parks. (She had to 
resign from her appointment to the Washington State Forest Practices Board.) For faculty and 
staff colleagues interested in following the progress of Carolyn and her family's story of staying 
active while dealing with brain cancer, you are invited to subscribe to her web page on 
www.carepages.com.  
 
Carolyn Prouty will be presenting a paper, “‘Yes, I want to know!’: Patient Attitudes towards 
Disclosure of a Large Scale Adverse Event Involving Endoscope Disinfection,” at the American 
Society for Bioethics and Humanities meeting this fall. She presented a poster, “Provider 
Attitudes and Experiences Concerning Communication Breakdowns in Cancer Care" at the 
spring meeting of the HMO Research Network. She is co-author on a paper to be published in 
Patient Education and Counseling, “More Than Words: Patients’ Views on Apology and 
Disclosure When Things Go Wrong in Cancer Care.” 
 
Carri LeRoy and Dylan Fischer have a new paper with Evergreen alumnus Welles Bretherton. 
Bretherton worked on this project as an undergraduate and now has a job at the Washington State 
Department of Ecology. Here’s the citation:  Bretherton, W.D., J.S. Kominoski, D.G. Fischer, 
and C.J. LeRoy. 2011. Salmon carcasses alter leaf litter species diversity effects on in-stream 
decomposition. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 68:1495-1506 (DOI: 
10.1139/f2011-082). 
 
Clarissa Dirks hosted the regional National Academies Summer Institute for Undergraduate 
Science Education at Evergreen in early September, funded by the Howard Hughes Medical 
Institute. Most of the 48 participants were faculty from institutions on the West Coast of the 
U.S.; the rest were postdocs, graduate students, and a few Evergreen undergraduates applying for 
the MIT program. Clarissa co-organized and held the second NSF-funded Faculty Institute for 
Reforming Science Teaching IV, a program that trains and mentors postdocs from around the 
country in best practices in teaching science. With additional funding from NSF, she co-founded 
and organized the first meeting of the Society for the Advancement of Biology Education 
Research held at the University of Minnesota. More than 300 attendees presented their research. 
Based on her role as a National Academies Committee Member for Dual Use Education, and 
with funding from the U.S. Dept. of State, Clarissa helped run a training workshop in Trieste, 
Italy for faculty from over 15 countries. These faculty will conduct workshops in their home 
countries to train science faculty to better mentor and disseminate issues around Dual Use 
Research. In June Clarissa received a $147,574 NSF grant to develop a science process and 
reasoning skills test. She is also completing a book about assessment due out next year, and she’s 
at work on a text book. 
 





http://www.carepages.com/
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“Leave it to Dave Hitchens, a pioneer faculty member at The Evergreen State College, to find a 
way to turn his end-of-life experience into his ultimate teaching moment.” So wrote Olympian 
reporter John Dodge in this touching front-page article about Dave and his experiences in 
hospice care: “41-year Evergreen professor finds way to keep teaching in final days of his life.” 
You can also visit Dave’s web site: www.davidlhitchens.org. 
 
Don Foran had his proposal accepted for a presentation at the April American Culture 
Association and American Pop Culture Association national conference in Boston: “‘But for fate 
and ban’: John Claggart and Billy Budd’s Dilemma in Light of Kenji Yoshino’s Covering: The 
Hidden Assault on Our Civil Rights.” 
 
Doug Schuler’s paper, “Pattern Workshops and Pattern Games: Generating Civic Intelligence 
with the Liberating Voices Pattern Language,” was accepted for the Portland Urban Architecture 
Research Laboratory’s 2011 international conference. Doug’s co-authors are Ken Gillgren and 
current Evergreen student Michael O'Neil. The paper and the workshop they will be convening 
are based on workshops and games developed at Evergreen. Doug will participate in a plenary 
panel discussion on technology at the National Outreach Scholarship Conference at Michigan 
State University in Lansing on Oct. 3. Doug and Evergreen alumnus Justin Smith have been 
invited to contribute a chapter on "Civic Intelligence and Sustainable Food Culture" for Eat, 
Cook, Grow: Mixing Human-Computer Interactions with Human-Food Interactions, a book to be 
published by MIT Press. Doug reports that his Public Sphere Project has developed “Activist 
Mirror,” a Facebook game that uses pattern cards from Doug’s Liberating Voices book to help 
people explore what roles they are most likely to play in a social engagement. Finally, the 
project’s e-Liberate, a system that supports meetings online using Robert’s Rules of Order, has 
now been ported to our new system and is ready for testing with real groups, including any 
interested Evergreen students.  
 
E.J. Zita has been conducting solar physics research with six Evergreen undergraduates at 
Lockheed Martin Solar and Astrophysics Lab (LMSAL) and Stanford University since summer 
2009. The research is funded by the National Science Foundation. Zita collaborates with 
LMSAL scientist and Evergreen alumnus Neal Hurlburt '77 and with Stanford solar physicist 
Phil Scherrer. She studies the solar dynamo—how flows and fields interact to cause the Sun's 
magnetic field to flip polarity every 11 years. “Ordinarily,” she writes, “we see ‘solar max’ 
during magnetic reversals, with many sunspots, flares and coronal mass ejections, and northern 
lights and satellite disruptions from the magnetic storms that reach Earth. This cycle's solar max 
is late and weak, however, because certain flows inside the Sun have changed or even 
disappeared.” One of her research students, Nina Smith, analyzed how solar flows change in 
regions of tilted magnetic fields. Her work, being prepared for publication, may shed light on one 
aspect of the "weird solar minimum." A pair of students, Clay Showalter and Riley Rex, 
developed a game-based software suite called Solar Tutorial and Annotation Resource (STAR) 
to teach users about solar events and dynamics. Other students have analyzed data from the Solar 
Dynamics Observatory and Hinode (a high resolution solar space telescope), discovered 
interesting wave phenomena, and made images and movies for LMSAL's website. Zita 





http://www.theolympian.com/2011/09/24/1813330/longtime-evergreen-professor-finds.html#storylink=misearch


http://www.davidlhitchens.org/


http://publicsphereproject.org/drupal/sites/default/files/Pattern-Workshops-and-Pattern-Games.puarl-2011.reduced.pdf


http://publicsphereproject.org/drupal/sites/default/files/Pattern-Workshops-and-Pattern-Games.puarl-2011.reduced.pdf


http://apps.facebook.com/activist-mirror


http://apps.facebook.com/activist-mirror


http://publicsphereproject.org/e-liberate/about/


http://sdowww.lmsal.com/
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performed studies of a key component of solar dynamo models (with Dr. Mausumi Dikpati and 
Dr. Peter Gilman at the High Altitude Observatory, National Center for Atmospheric Research, 
Boulder, Colo.) and discovered some surprising connections. Zita then conducted theoretical 
calculations to explain some of her numerical results, with Dr. Tom Bogdan, director of NOAA's 
Space Weather Prediction Center. Zita and her research students have presented their work at 
meetings of the American Physical Society, American Astronomical Society, and American 
Geological Union, often joined by students in our physics classes and Evergreen's Society of 
Physics Students club. She also presented her research at the International Union of Geodesy and 
Geophysics/ International Association of Geomagnetism and Aeronomy meeting in Australia this 
summer. Find out more about Zita’s work at her home page. 
 
Zhang Er read from her recent poetry collection, Yellow Wall: a String of Doors, at the 
Oklahoma University Reading Series (April 22), the Chang-An Poetry Festival (Sept. 3, Xi-An, 
China), and the China Millennium Monument Moon Festival (Sept. 9-10, Beijing, China). She 
also gave interviews and participated in panel discussions at these events.  
 
Frederica Bowcutt's first excerpt from her book-in-progress on the natural and cultural history 
of a hardwood tree native to California appeared in the April 2011 issue of Environmental 
History (16[2]: 197-225). The article is titled “Tanoak Target: The Rise and Fall of Herbicide 
Use on a Common Native Tree.” 
 
Gail Tremblay has a piece in the National Basketry Organization Biennial Juried Exhibition, 
"All Things Considered VI." The show is running July 30 - Dec. 11, 2011 at the Fuller Craft 
Museum in Brockton, Massachusetts. 
 
Greg Mullins chaired panels and presented his research on human rights and literature at two 
conferences: the American Comparative Literature Association in Vancouver, B.C. in April and 
the International American Studies Association in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil in July. 
 
Heesoon Jun will present at the 11th Annual Diversity Challenge: Intersections of Race or 
Ethnic Culture with Gender or Sexual Orientation, this month in Boston. Her talk, “A Shift in 
Thinking: An Understanding Multiple Identities and Their Intersections,” will provide concrete 
strategies to understand multiple identities and their intersections through shifting conventional 
thinking styles (e.g. hierarchical and dichotomous) to a holistic thinking style. “Relationships 
among multiple identities and their intersections are complex and dynamic,” Heesoon says, 
“partly because individuals belong to privileged groups in relation to some identities and belong 
to oppressed groups in relation to other identities. These relationships can only be understood by 
using multidimensional and multilayered thinking styles that simultaneously explore multiple 
dimensions, multiple intersections, and variations within a single identity as well as among 
multiple identities and their intersections.” 
 
Hirsh Diamant was keynote speaker for the Eighth Annual Taoist Gathering at the Samuel 
Merritt University Health Education Center in Oakland, Calif. His talk focused on Practices of 





http://arxiv.org/abs/1009.5965v1


http://academic.evergreen.edu/z/zita/


http://www.poetic.org.cn/


http://envhis.oxfordjournals.org/content/16/2/197.full?keytype=ref&ijkey=hWO59pjAH463GEa


http://envhis.oxfordjournals.org/content/16/2/197.full?keytype=ref&ijkey=hWO59pjAH463GEa


http://www.fullercraft.org/index.html


http://www.fullercraft.org/index.html
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Immortality. Hirsh's most recent paintings and figure studies are exhibited at the DAO studio as 
in conjunction with Olympia Arts Walk, Oct. 7-8. 
 
Jennifer Calkins was featured in a July 11 New York 
Times article, “Scientists Turn to Crowds on the Web to 
Finance Their Projects.”  She will be writing for the 
Times in their Scientist at Work blog this fall when she is 
in the field in Mexico. 
 
Krishna Chowdary attended the inaugural Frontiers and Foundations in Physics Education 
Research: Puget Sound (FFPERPS) meeting at the Olympic National Institute in March, and will 
serve on the organizing committee for the 2012 FFPERPS meeting to be held at the North 
Cascades Institute. In April, he facilitated a Teacher Seminar on alternative assessments and 
equity pedagogy for in-service K-12 teachers who are participants in the Energy Project at 
Seattle Pacific University. In June, he ran a workshop on “Teaching Quantitative Reasoning: 
‘How Do I Handle the Paperwork?’” at St. Martin's University, where he helped biology, 
business, chemistry, economics, engineering, math, and physics faculty learn about peer 
instruction and other real-time formative assessments along with using on-line homework 
systems. He was selected to be an Energy Project Summer Research Institute Scholar for the 
Energy Project at Seattle Pacific University, where he learned and applied gestural, interactional, 
and lingustic analysis as a videographer-researcher for a week in June. 



 
CRC Press published Laurance Geri’s book, Energy Policy in the U.S.: Politics, 
Challenges, and Prospects for Change, in June. Larry’s co-author is Pacific Lutheran 
University faculty emeritus and occasional Evergreen visitor David McNabb. 
 



Leonard Schwartz's new book, At Element, is forthcoming this fall from Talisman House. 
About the book Rikki Ducornet writes: “As the world swiftly disarticulates, At Element provides 
an intensely considered poetry of witness. Turn by turn ‘imbedded in the book’ and spoken ‘from 
within the thing’, At Element navigates the wasteland of Eros' impoverishment, and retrieves its 
fundamental fire.” Schwartz's radio program, Cross Cultural Poetics, recently completed its 
238th show, all of which are available at the program's online archive. 
 
Lin Nelson and her daughter Mara Kardas-Nelson are the researchers and 
writers of the chapter on occupational and environmental health for the ninth 
edition of Our Bodies, Ourselves. The book was launched in Boston Oct. 1 at 
"Our Bodies, Our Future: Advancing Health and Human Rights for Women 
and Girls," an event celebrating 40 years of Our Bodies Ourselves organization 
(originally known as the Boston Women’s Health Book Collective) and its 
Global Initiative that works with women from around the world to adapt the 
book in their home countries. 
 





http://www.nytimes.com/2011/07/12/science/12crowd.html?pagewanted=2&_r=1&sq=jennifer%20calkins&st=cse&scp=1


http://www.nytimes.com/2011/07/12/science/12crowd.html?pagewanted=2&_r=1&sq=jennifer%20calkins&st=cse&scp=1


http://www.crcpress.com/product/isbn/9781439841891


http://www.crcpress.com/product/isbn/9781439841891


http://writing.upenn.edu/pennsound/x/XCP.php


http://www.ourbodiesourselves.org/publications/obos2011/default.asp
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Linda Moon Stumpff completed a special research project for the U.S. Forest Service on tribes 
and the foundation of a cultural water right. She will be presenting a paper she wrote as part of 
this project, “Traditional Ecological Knowledge and Ecosystem Services,” at the University of 
Montana for the Aldo Leopold Institute on Nov. 14. She’s also completed a research case, "Who 
Speaks for the San Francisco Peaks," for the Enduring Legacies Native Cases Initiative. 
 
Lydia McKinstry’s work investigating the chemical pseudoephedrine (the active ingredient in 
Sudafed) was highlighted in March in the article, “Critical Perspective: Named Reactions 
Discovered and Developed by Women.” The article appears in the journal, Accounts of Chemical 
Research. 
 
Mark Harrison spent four months in Japan as an exchange professor at the University of 
Hyogo, where he taught "The Western Genre and the American Frontier Myth." 
 
Please welcome Dr. Marta Botikova, a Fulbright Scholar-in-Residence from Slovakia who is 
visiting Evergreen and the U.S. during the fall.  Marta will be joining the academic program, 
Blood and Borders: Tradition and Transformation in Central Europe, with Pat Krafcik, Rob 
Smurr, and Zoltán Grossman. 
 
Mukti Khanna was one of five international psychologists from Israel, England, Canada and the 
U.S. invited by the Russian Center for the Development of Interpersonal Communications and 
the Russian government to present at the Festival of Practical Psychology in Moscow in April. 
The conference brought together 20,000 participants at the Russian Academy of Sciences in an 
effort to unite representatives of different schools and trends that advance practical psychology 
as a humanitarian tool to improve people's lives. Mukti’s workshops, “The Creative Connection” 
and “Rainbow of Desire,” used person-centered expressive art therapy and interactive theatre to 
explore humanity's need to create “The Other.” She was invited to present an additional 
workshop on the main stage of the Academy of Sciences with 40 participants and 200 observers 
(in the photo, she’s on the stage at left an in the screen behind). Mukti was interviewed by 
Luydmila Putina (wife of Russian premier Vladimir Putin) about integrative health and public 
health outreach. She gave a talk at the 
Moscow Pedagogical University for 
Psychological Studies on “Integrative Health” 
and several workshops in the larger Moscow 
area on “Moving Images.” Mukti has a 
chapter, "Making the Invisible Visible," in 
The Creative Connection for Groups: 
Expressive Arts for Healing and Social 
Change, published in August by Science and 
Behavior Books. The chapter describes 
intermodal expressive arts dialogues in 
working through the interface of sexual 
orientation and religion. 





http://nativecases.evergreen.edu/


http://pubs.acs.org/doi/pdf/10.1021/ar100114m


http://pubs.acs.org/doi/pdf/10.1021/ar100114m


http://www.sbbks.com/books/creative_connection_for_groups/


http://www.sbbks.com/books/creative_connection_for_groups/


http://www.sbbks.com/books/creative_connection_for_groups/
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Pat Krafcik participated in two weeks of the second annual Studium Carpato-Ruthenorum 
International Summer School for Rusyn Language and Culture at Presov University in eastern 
Slovakia. She offered students and colleagues three presentations on aspects of Carpatho-Rusyn 
ethnography (the Carpathian noble brigand tradition; wedding rituals; and magic) and received 
valuable feedback from participants which will help her channel her research into a book on 
Carpatho-Rusyn folklore. She also had an article published in Slovak in the journal Slovenský 
národopis (Slovak Ethnology), entitled "Hl'adanie hraníc folklóru: Americká folkloristická 
spoločnost'" (Searching for Folklore's Boundaries: The American Folklore Society; 1/59/2011, 
62-69), as well as a solicited book review on Mark Wansa's historical novel, The Linden and the 
Oak (about the last generation of Carpatho-Rusyns born in eastern Slovakia who as young people 
were destined to transition from their east central European villages to life in North America), 
published in The Canadian Journal of the Humanities and Social Sciences (June 2011). 
 
Peter Bacho’s script, “A Christmas for Dancer,” was a finalist in this year’s Pacific Northwest 
Writer’s Association competition in August.  
 
Richard Weiss recently attended the National Institute of Standards and Technology conference, 
Shaping the Future of Cybersecurity Education, in Maryland.  He will co-present one paper on 
cybersecurity education and a second on teaching introductory computer science through 
algorithmic art at the Northwest Regional Conference of the Consortium for Computing Sciences 
in Colleges this month.  
 
Rob Esposito was an invited guest artist for the Olympia Dance Center's Summer Dance 
Program. He taught a week of classes in August in intermediate and advanced technique. 
 
Rose Jang’s article, “Learning Yuzhou feng (Sword of the Cosmos): A Journey into the Heart of 
the Art of Mei Lanfang,” has been accepted by CHINOPERL Papers, a scholarly journal issued 
annually by the Association of Chinese Oral and Performing Literature.  In this article, which 
will appear early next year (No. 30), Rose uses her experience of studying a piece of Chinese 
opera with a professional teacher during her sabbatical in 2010 to explore the essence of Chinese 
theatrical aesthetics. 
 
Rudy Martin recently returned from a book tour in California for his recent 
collection of short fiction, Seaside Stories, published earlier this year by Blue Nile 
Press. Rudy writes that he’s enjoying his “budding career as an old ‘new writer.’” 
His other books include his memoir, On the Move: A Black Family’s Western 
Saga (Texas A&M University 2009), and a novel, Natural Born Proud (Utah State 
University 2010).  
 
Ruth Hayes' new animation, On Our Way, will screen as part of the Locals Only shorts program 
at the Olympia Film Festival this November. Traveling in Britain in 1835, Ralph Waldo Emerson 
reflected on the contrasts between the English and the American landscapes. This 14 minute 
video essay applies Emerson's words to an animated exploration of contemporary views of 





http://bluenilepress.com/books/SeasideStories.html


http://www.tamupress.com/product/On-the-Move,5373.aspx


http://www.tamupress.com/product/On-the-Move,5373.aspx


http://www.usu.edu/usupress/books/index.cfm?isbn=7759
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western Washington wild and settled landscapes. Ruth received significant support from 
Evergreen staff, faculty, and students, as well as a Sponsored Research grant and two sabbatical 
quarters, to complete the work. She is currently planning an on-campus screening of On Our 
Way for the Evergreen community sometime this fall. 
 
Sandy Yannone's poetry manuscript, Maiden Voyage, was recently selected from over five-
hundred entries as a finalist for the 16th Annual White Pine Press Poetry Prize competition.  
 
Stephanie Coontz’s recent articles include: “Feminism, Plus 50” in The American Scholar 
(Summer 2011), “Marriage Survives by Evolving” in Newsday (June 26, 2011), and “Friedan 
Exposed 1950s Women’s Emotional Core” at womensenews.org (June 12, 2011). 
 
Stephen Bramwell, Martha Rosemeyer, and Melissa Barker published a 
chapter about Evergreen’s sustainable agriculture programs in Fields of Learning: 
The Student Farm Movement in North America, edited by Laura Sayre and Sean 
Clark (University Press of Kentucky 2011). 
 
Should beavers be hired as city of Seattle employees? Who tracks down toxins before they poison 
Lake Union? What's a floating river? Stokley Towles will explore these questions and more 



when he performs his new project, 
Stormwater: Life in the Gutter, from Oct. 19 
through Nov. 12 in a variety of Seattle 
locations. The project was created in 
partnership with Seattle Public Utilities. 
Stokley’s previous performances include 
Waterlines and Trash Talk. 



 
Trevor Speller recently published an article, “Violence, Reason, and Enclosure in Defoe's 
Tour,” in Studies in English Literature 1500-1900, 51:3 (Summer 2011): 585-604. 
 
Zoltán Grossman presented on tribal climate change adaptation responses to an Affiliated 
Tribes of Northwest Indians (ATNI) Traditional Ecological Knowledge workshop for federal 
agencies, held in Seattle. Zoltan also presented at the annual conference of the Native American 
and Indigenous Studies Association (NAISA) in Sacramento on his doctoral dissertation, 
"Unlikely Alliances: Treaty Conflicts and Environmental Cooperation Between Native American 
and Rural White Communities." He wrote Counterpunch articles on "Libya for the Libyans," 
"Why Kosovo but not Palestine?," and "Why Wisconsin?: How History Set the Stage for 
Rebellion," which are all posted on Zoltán’s web site.  
 





http://www.newsday.com/opinion/oped/coontz-marriage-survives-by-evolving-1.2983642


http://womensenews.org/story/our-history/110610/friedan-exposed-1950s-womens-emotional-core


http://womensenews.org/story/our-history/110610/friedan-exposed-1950s-womens-emotional-core


http://www.kentuckypress.com/live/title_detail.php?titleid=2625


http://www.kentuckypress.com/live/title_detail.php?titleid=2625


http://www.seattle.gov/arts/publicart/temporary_projects.asp


http://academic.evergreen.edu/g/grossmaz/zoltanwritings.html
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The following external grants have been received since the May 2011 issue of the Faculty 
Update. 



Alison Styring Streaked Horn Lark Mate Attraction 
Study The Nature Conservancy $8,938 



Carri LeRoy Sustainable Prisons Project Department of Corrections $149,985 



Carri LeRoy 



Rearing at Cedar Creek Corrections 
Center to improve field survivorship 
of the endangered Oregon spotted 
frog 



Oregon Zoo Foundation $4,500 



Carri LeRoy Rearing innovation for Oregon 
spotted frogs Point Defiance Zoo $19,488 



Clarissa Dirks Assessing the Process of Science National Science Foundation $147,574 



Ellen Shortt Sanchez Students in Service Mini Grant Washington Campus 
Compact $3,000 



Ellen Shortt Sanchez AmeriCorps Retention Project Washington Campus 
Compact 



2 
AmeriCorps 



volunteers 



Ellen Shortt Sanchez CCBLA VISTA  Washington Campus 
Compact 



1 VISTA 
volunteer 



Jean MacGregor Curriculum for the Bioregion: Sound 
Learning Communities Sustainable Path Foundation $14,781 



Jeff Antonelis-Lapp Mount Rainier internships National Park Service—Mount 
Rainier $5,600 



Pat Krafcik To host Slovakian scholar Dr. Marta 
Botikova at Evergreen in fall 2011 



Fulbright Scholar-in-Residence 
Program - 



Principal 
Investigator(s) Project Funder Amount 
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Sunshine Campbell 
Supporting teacher strategies to 
prepare students in remote rural 
communities for college-level math 



University of Washington $13,568 



Tina Kuckkahn-Miller Salish Gatherings Puyallup Tribe $7,000 



Tina Kuckkahn-Miller S3hLihL ("to teach by example") 
Gathering of Salish Artists Squaxin Island Tribe $2,000 



Tina Kuckkahn-Miller Supporting Diverse Art Spaces Ford Foundation $500,000 



Tina Kuckkahn-Miller Our Tribe: The People of the Water National Endowment for the 
Arts $100,000 
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Soundly Jewish, the newspaper of the South Sound Jewish community, profiled Richard Benton 
and his program, "Jewish Lives and Literatures," in a November article, “Jewish studies come to 
Evergreen.” Richard recently spoke at the Herzl-Ner Tamid Synagogue, Mercer Island, on the 
topic of the separation between Judaism and Christianity in the first centuries of the Common 
Era. He will give a talk on the same topic at Temple Beth-El in Tacoma, on Feb. 5. On Feb. 29, 
he will be speaking at First Baptist church in Seattle on the topic, “How to learn from other faith 
traditions without losing your own.” He also has an article on the Hebrew verbal system 
forthcoming in the journal, Zeitschrift für die Alttestamentliche Wissenschaft. 
 
An interview with Talcott Broadhead, “Working with Gay Male Survivors,” appears in the fall 
issue of Connections, a biannual publication of the Washington Coalition of Sexual Assault 
Programs.  
 
Jennifer Calkins posted five entries for The New York Times Scientist at Work blog in 
November and December. She wrote about her research on elegant quail in Mexico.  
 
Rebecca Chamberlain presented “Interdisciplinary Approaches to Teaching Astronomy in a 
Liberal Arts Curriculum” at the Meter-Class Astronomy: Telescopes, Instruments, and 
Observational Programs research conference last month at the Canada-France-Hawaii Telescope 
Headquarters, in Waimea, Hawaii. As part of the conference, she and other participants 
conducted observations and received a private tour of the observatories at Mauna Kea. 
Conference presentations and details can be found at the conference web site. Rebecca published 
two more scientific research papers with Evergreen students and lead Astronomer, Tom Frey, in 
the Journal of Double Star Observations. The most recent paper, “Separation and Position Angle 
Measurements of Double Star STFA 46 and Triple Star STF 1843” appeared last month and 
features Evergreen students Chandra Alduenda (lead student author) and Alex Hendrix as co-
authors. The other article, “The Visual Measurements of the Double Star STAA 127 AB,” came 
out in July. Alduenda, Hendrix, and Evergreen students Kristine Fisher, Nathaniel Gilman, and 
Cari Ann Pendergrass are co-authors. These and two papers published in January 2011 can be 
found in the journal’s online archives. This fall Rebecca completed, and submitted, two 
biographical chapters for Pauline Hillaire’s forthcoming books, A Totem Pole History: The Work 
of Lummi Carver, Joe Hillaire (University of Indiana Press), and Rights Remembered: A Salish 
Grandmother Speaks on American Indian History and the Future. Rebecca is currently serving 
as President of the Board for Northwest Heritage Resources. 
 
Stephanie Coontz’s book chapter, “The Retreat from the Male Breadwinner Family,” appears in 
Family, Ties, and Care: Family Transformation in a Plural Modernity, edited by Hans Bertram 
and Nancy Ehlert (Barbara Budrich Publishers, 2011). Stephanie delivered the Streisand (yes, 
that Streisand) Professor Lecture at the University of Southern California on Jan. 12 entitled, 





http://nativecases.evergreen.edu/


http://www.soundlyjewish.org/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=260:jewish-studies-come-to-evergreen&catid=1:latest-news&Itemid=61


http://www.soundlyjewish.org/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=260:jewish-studies-come-to-evergreen&catid=1:latest-news&Itemid=61


http://www.wcsap.org/sites/wcsap.huang.radicaldesigns.org/files/uploads/documents/MaleSurvivors2011.pdf


http://www.wcsap.org/sites/wcsap.huang.radicaldesigns.org/files/uploads/documents/MaleSurvivors2011.pdf


http://scientistatwork.blogs.nytimes.com/author/jennifer-calkins/


http://www.altazinitiative.org/AA%20BigIsland2012-Home.htm


http://www.jdso.org/


http://www.jdso.org/volume8/number1/Frey_v8_p48.pdf


http://www.jdso.org/volume8/number1/Frey_v8_p48.pdf


http://www.jdso.org/volume7/number3/Frey_45_49.pdf
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“‘MadMen,’ Working ‘Girls,’ and Truly Desperate Housewives: Women, Men and Marriage in 
the 1960s.” Her cover story, “Mating games,” ran in the Jan. 25 Christian Century. Stephanie’s 
interview with Ray Suarez—“Why Are Fewer Americans Getting Married?”—aired Dec. 30, on 
the PBS News Hour” Her other recent media activities include “Marriage Economy: ‘I Couldn’t 
Afford to Get Divorced’” on NPR; “Unemployment Rate’s Impact on Divorce” on Fox; “Men 
grab most new jobs, even in retailing” in USA Today; “It’s Not Just a Wage Gap” in The New 
York Times; and “Is Polygamy Really So Awful?” in Slate. 
 
Diego de Acosta's article, “The Old English perfect and its congeners,” was accepted by the 
Journal of English Linguistics, a scholarly journal highlighting theoretically and technologically 
innovative scholarship on the English language. In this article, Diego traces historical 
developments in the tense-aspect system of English using Old English texts like Beowulf. 
 
Faculty emerita LLyn De Danaan’s latest article, “Mountain of a Shell,” can be found in the 
winter 2011-12 issue of Columbia: The Magazine of Northwest History. The article about 
Japanese laborers in the Puget Sound oyster industry in the early twentieth century is part of a 
larger, long term project focused on the cultural history of Oyster Bay. LLyn’s book, Katie 
Gale’s Tombstone, also depicting Oyster Bay, 1870-1900, is in press at University of Nebraska. 
Her “frivolous work,” she says, is also available. You can find Big Adventure on Moa Nui and 
Koans for the Inner Dog on Amazon, where a book of LLyn’s poetry is also forthcoming. 
Conversations with the Inner Dog is available through Hypatia in the Woods Press. 
 
Faculty emeritus Leo Daugherty published three books in three years. The 
Assassination of Shakespeare's Patron: Investigating the Death of the Fifth 
Earl of Derby came out last year from Cambria Press. The book is also 
available in an abridged student edition. A revised and expanded second 
edition comes out later this year. Cambria also published William 
Shakespeare, Richard Barnfield, and the Sixth Earl of Derby in 2010. Both 
Cambria titles are available in e-book formats as well hardback. Finally, 
Leo edited Richard Barnfield's Greenes Funeralls and Orpheus His 
Journey to Hell: A Modernized Edition with Parallel Photographic 
Reproductions of the Original Elizabethan Texts, published by Lulu in 
2009. 
 
Dylan Fischer, Abir Biswas, and Carri LeRoy are co-authors on a just published paper, 
"Diversity-Carbon Flux Relationships in a Northwest Forest," in the international journal 
Diversity. This is the first major paper from a five-year effort measuring carbon flux patterns in 
the TESC forests. The paper features a recent Evergreen graduate as lead author and three other 
former and current undergraduates as co-authors. Here’s the full reference: 
 
Kirsch J.L., Fischer D.G., Kazakova A.N., Biswas A., Kelm R.E., Carlson D.W., LeRoy C.J. 2012. Diversity-Carbon 
Flux Relationships in a Northwest Forest. Diversity. 4:33-58.  
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Marilyn Freeman signed a book contract with the University of Chicago Press for Crafting the 
Video Essay: A Guide for Writers, Filmmakers and Interdisciplinary Artists, to be published in 
2013. Marilyn also co-curated the inaugural video essay collection for Northwestern University’s 
TriQuarterly. The collection went live Jan. 16 and features Marilyn’s curatorial writing, “On the 
Form of the Video Essay.” Meanwhile, Illumine Entertainment optioned Marilyn’s screenplay, 
Sophisticated: The Hollywood Story of Miss Dorothy Arzner, about the quietly notorious film 
director who launched the careers of Katharine Hepburn, Claudet Colbert, Rosalind Russell, and 
Lucille Ball.  
 
Trevor Griffey took part in a panel discussion for a showing of the film, “Daisy Bates: The First 
Lady of Little Rock,” sponsored by Community Cinema Olympia at the Washington State 
Capital Museum. And a Truthout.org article last month reported Trevor’s 2010 discovery of the 
FBI practice of “blackballing” entire files to avoid their release under the Freedom of 
Information Act: “Revealed: The FBI's Secretive Practice of ‘Blackballing’ Files.” 
 



 



Faculty emeritus Tom Grissom has four recent books: Neither Here nor There 
and Journal Entries, two poetry collections from Sunstone Press; Parodies of the 
Fall, a novel from Charles River Press; and The Physicist’s World: The Story of 
Motion and the Limits of Knowledge, from Johns Hopkins University Press. 
 
Karen Gaul gave a paper, “Interdisciplinary Teaching and Learning for 
Sustainability and Justice,” at the American Anthropological Association’s annual meeting in 
Montreal in November. She was part of a panel honoring her dissertation advisor: “Transforming 
Biocultural and Ecological Perspectives in Anthropology: The Legacies of R. Brooke Thomas.” 
 
Faculty emeritus Rudy Martin will be reading at the Olympia Timberland Library, 313 8th Ave. 
SE, on Thursday, Feb. 2 at 7:30 p.m. He’ll read from all three of his recent books: the memoir 
On the Move: A Black Family’s Western Saga, the novel Natural-Born Proud: A Revery, and 
especially his newest, the short story collection Seaside Stories. 
 
Faculty emerita Nalini Nadkarni this month will receive the 2011 Public Engagement with 
Science Award from the American Association for the Advancement of Science (AAAS). 
According to an AAAS news release, the award recognizes Nalini’s “unique, persistent and 
innovative public engagement activities that have served to raise awareness of environmental and 
conservation issues with a broad and exceedingly diverse audience.” Nalini retired from 
Evergreen in September to direct the Center for Science and Math Education at the University of 
Utah. 
 
Steve Niva gave several talks and presentations on the democratic uprisings in the Middle East 
last fall, including an invited lecture, “How the Demand for Democracy, Not Facebook, is 
Changing the Middle East Today,” at Washington State University, Tri-Cities on Nov. 14. He 
travelled to the Middle East in January, where he was invited to participate in the “Shifting 
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Borders: American and the Middle East” conference held at The American University in Beirut, 
and he presented his new research project on American warfare entitled “Disappearing Warfare: 
JSOC and the Dark Arts of the New American Counterinsurgency.” He also travelled to Cairo, 
Egypt in January, where he met with activists and scholars active in the Arab democracy 
movements in the region. He was recently invited to a special workshop on “Wars Beyond War” 
to be held in March at Colgate University, where he will present a new version of his current 
research on “Disappearing Warfare.” 
 
In November, a KCPQ 13 news story featured Toska Olson, who initiated a group of budding 
forensic scientists into the profession at Tacoma’s Seabury School. Her kindergarten crime scene 
investigators’ job? Find out who stole the cookies from the cookie jar. KOMO 4 also ran a story 
on the great cookie caper. 
 
Bill Ransom’s poem “Flies,” which links Port Townsend with El Salvador, is in the December 
2011 issue of Conversations Across Borders. Bill also gave a talk, “World Building in Science 
Fiction,” to the Lewis County Writers’ Guild in December. 
 
Michael Vavrus presented a paper, “‘Occupy’ Teacher Education: Countering Normative 
Neoliberal Discourse,” at the annual meeting of National Association of Multicultural Education 
in Chicago in November. 
 
Sean Williams presented the results of her research on Sundanese (Indonesian) dance drumming 
at the annual conference of the Society for Ethnomusicology in Philadelphia in November. In her 
presentation, she posited the concept of a sacred triangle between the female dance teacher (who 
in the past would have been a singer/dancer/prostitute), the male drummer, and the female dance 
student. In a lesson, the male drummer is not physically present, so the teacher presents him 
through the use of spoken mnemonic devices. Sean was on a panel of women presenters 
discussing the issue of embodiment among musicians and dancers. She also met with a group of 
K-12 educators in Philadelphia and offered a workshop on singing in Irish-Gaelic, and danced 
hip-hop as a cat—with four other women—before approximately 800 ethnomusicologists at the 
Society for Ethnomusicology Membership Meeting, to the sound of beatboxing by another 
ethnomusicologist. “All the dancers and the beatboxer” Sean says, “wore kitty ears.” 
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The following external grants have been received since the October 2011 issue of the Faculty 
Update. 



Steve Aos Washington State Institute for Public 
Policy 



John D. and Catherine T. 
MacArthur Foundation $400,000 



Sunshine Campbell 
Brian Walter 



To develop an inquiry-based learning 
liberal arts mathematics course  



Academy for Inquiry-Based 
Learning $5,000 



Clarissa Dirks 
Increased total funding to $200,000 
for dissemination of scientific 
teaching through summer institutes 



Howard Hughes Medical 
Institute $40,000 



Tina Kuckkahn-Miller Longhouse Education and Cultural 
Center 



Native Arts and Culture 
Foundation $40,000 



Betty Kutter Support for the 2011 International 
Phage Conference  



U. S. Department of 
Agriculture $17,000 



Carri LeRoy Sustainable Prisons Project Herb Alpert Foundation $10,000 



Carri LeRoy Sustainable Prisons Project The Russell Family Foundation $10,000 



Carri LeRoy Sustainable Prisons Project Center for Natural Lands 
Management $43,500 



Carri LeRoy 
Increased funding for the 
Checkerspot butterfly initiative, 
Sustainable Prisons Project 



Washington Department of 
Fish and Wildlife $27,000 



Casey Lalonde 



To support staff training  and fee 
reductions for low-income parents 
and at the Evergreen Children’s 
Center 



Washington Higher Education 
Coordinating Board $23,867 



Ellen Shortt-Sanchez College Access Challenge Program Washington Campus 
Compact $5,000 



Barbara Smith Enduring Legacies Native Cases 
Initiative Nisqually Tribe $23,867 



Principal 
Investigator(s) Project Funder Amount 
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Nine faculty members received Evergreen Sponsored Research awards for 2011-12. 
 



Nancy Anderson—for the project, "Exploration of Maternal-Child Health Knowledge, 
Attitudes and Practices in Senegal."  



Jeff Antonelis-Lapp—for the project, "Mount Rainier: The Place and Its People."  



Arun Chandra—to compose a series of choral pieces for the Evergreen Singers based on the 
poetry of David Wolach, specifically, from his book Occultations (2010), poems from the section 
transit.  



Gerardo Chin-Leo—for the project, "Describing the Structure and Dynamics of Marine 
Microbial Seascapes: Integrating Art and Science."  



Steven Hendricks—to complete the final stages of a novel-in-progress.  



Alison Styring—for the project, "Mapping a Bornean Soundcape: Making Bornean Rainforest 
Sounds and Sound Maps Freely Available to the Public."  



Lisa Sweet—to explore color etching through multiple-plate printmaking and support shipping 
costs for an exhibition of paintings at Carroll College.  



Brian Walter—to continue work on a classification problem for directed graph algebras and to 
develop and explore a unified framework for the larger theory of such classification problems.  



Sean Williams—to support work on the writing of the book, The Performance of Liminality.  



Fourteen faculty members received 2011-12 Faculty Foundation Grant awards: 
 



Kristina Ackley—for the project, “The Gathering Place': Urban Indians and Pageantry, 
Performance, and Place.”  



Stacey Davis—for the project, “My Body Politic: Aging, Corporeal Metaphor and Political 
Identity in 19th Century France.”  



Anne Fischel and Lin Nelson—for the project, “No Borders: Communities Living and 
Working with ASARCO.”  



Marilyn Freeman—for the project, “Crafting the Video Essay: A Guide for Writers, 
Filmmakers and Interdisciplinary Artists.”  



Steven Hendricks—for the project, “Book Arts, Mallarmé, and Fashion: Un coup d’idée.”  



Mukti Khanna—for the project, “Mind-Body Medicine: Continuums of Health.”  



Alice Nelson—for the project, “Guillermo Núñez and the Contradictions of Memory in Post-
Pinochet Chile.”  



Arlen Speights—for the project, “Exploring 3D Printing with the Open Source RepRap 
project.”  





http://www.evergreen.edu/sponsoredresearch/sponsoredresearchguide.htm
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Alison Styring—for the project, “Mapping a Bornean Soundscape: Comparing the Forest 
Canopy to the Ground.”  



Erik Thuesen—for the project, “Metabolic Diversity of Deep-Sea Ctenophores from the 
Midwater Oxygen Minimum Layer in the Eastern Tropical Pacific Ocean.”  



Zoë Van Schyndel—for the project, “Sustainable Entrepreneurship Case Study.”  



Michael Vavrus—for training in software for conducting qualitative data analysis.  



Wenhong Wang—for the project, “Social Networks and Knowledge, Attitudes and Behavior 
Consistency in Cardiovascular Disease Related Lifestyle Practices.”  










